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SUBJECT:
Home visits and family time/visits during pandemic  

The purpose of this information memorandum is to provide update and further clarification to previously issued guidance regarding practices during the pandemic and associated state of emergency.  

Family Time/Visitation

PPIM 20-07 previously provided guidance on resuming family time or visits between parents and their children in out-of-home care during the pandemic.  Staff are encouraged to review this detailed guidance regarding visits.  Visitation between parents and their children is critical to ensure bonding, develop or maintain healthy relationships, and has been proven to positively correlate with timely reunification.  It is imperative that the Department continues to facilitate face-to-face visits for as long as this can occur safely.  Offices have better access to personal protective equipment (PPE), hand sanitizer, and cleaning supplies than in the early weeks of the public health crisis.  Offices should notify their regional management staff if there are any concerns about having adequate PPE or supplies.

The previous guidance encouraged coordinating outdoor family time/visits whenever possible, and this is still encouraged.  However, with winter months approaching, the weather may become a barrier to these types of arrangements.  Alternate arrangements to meet at an indoor location should be made, as visits should not be canceled because of the weather.  
This is specified in the previous guidance.  The previous guidance also included detailed instruction regarding use of masks, social distancing, and detailed instruction for disinfection from the Centers for Disease Control, CDC Disinfection Guidance.  Items in visitation rooms that cannot be disinfected before and after visits following these guidelines should be removed from these spaces.  Additionally, staff should be utilizing the COVID-19 Screening Tool 5-2020 provided prior to every visit.  Visits should be rescheduled if any parties to the visit are ill or have recently been exposed to someone diagnosed with COVID-19.  The COVID-19 screeners may be maintained in the case file.  

Residential/congregate care providers were previously advised that family time/visits with birth parents should not occur if any residents or direct care staff had tested positive in the past 28 days.  The CDC guidance and guidance for similar facilities in Kentucky has recently been updated to reduce this timeframe to 14 days.  Face-to-face contact between parents and their children should be allowed if there have been no positive test results for residents or direct care staff within the past 14 days.  
With the holidays approaching, questions will arise regarding youth in residential spending time at home with their parents.  These decisions will need to be made on a case-by-case basis with consideration to whether the residential provider has recent positive cases, risk of exposure in the birth parent home, whether the residential provider has the ability to quarantine youth who have left campus upon return, and other case specific information.  If a visit at home is being considered, residential treatment providers and staff should consider whether the child’s treatment needs and needs of the family could be met in the home with short-term support by the residential provider (extended visit with the child’s placement remaining with the provider for up to two weeks).  The Division of Protection and Permanency is prepared to provide further guidance on a case-by-case basis regarding these issues during the holiday season.  Please contact the PCC/PCP Liaisons at HollyC.Davis@ky.gov or Sherry.Postlewaite@ky.gov with any questions about holiday visits for youth in residential settings.  
Regardless of placement type, contact between children and their parents via videoconferencing platforms is still encouraged both when visits are restricted because of illness or exposure, and in addition to face-to-face visits in order to increase frequency of contact.  The current state of emergency is a very challenging time for all, and efforts to maintain frequent contact and connection between family members is beneficial. 
Worker Home Visits to Children and Families

PPIM 20-07 also provided guidance regarding required home visits with children and their families.  Flexibilities have been granted to allow use of videoconferencing platforms to conduct these visits when there are no concerns about child safety.  Staff should observe each child in the home and speak to children privately to the extent possible.  Safety and risk should be assessed through videoconferencing just as the worker should assess during each home visit.  A videoconferencing option was added to TWIST in order to accurately reflect the method in which these contacts occurred.  Staff should now be selecting that option.  A visit conducted via videoconferencing will be counted as a face-to-face visit in the home for reporting purposes during the declared state of emergency. 

Face-to-face contact with children and families is not prohibited and should be made any time safety concerns are identified, following supervisory consultation.  Additionally, face-to-face contact may be necessary to prevent removal, preserve placements, when contact cannot be made virtually, when a family member is in crisis, or when there are generalized concerns about the wellbeing of a family member.  Staff should utilize supervisory consultation to make decisions about when face-to-face contacts are warranted.  Families and children likely need additional support during these challenging times.  Therefore, the frequency of contact should exceed the minimums established in the standards of practice whenever possible.  A text or email is not an acceptable substitute for face-to-face or videoconferencing contact.  

Staff will also need to have face-to-face contact with children for the purpose of placement and to ensure that other needs are met for children.  Any restrictions previously placed on travel do not apply to transporting children to placements with their belongings.  This is an essential function.  Anytime face-to-face contact is needed, staff should follow all necessary precautions as described above and in previous communications, including use of masks, social distancing, and following appropriate disinfection procedures.  Disinfection procedures apply to vehicles as well.  When transporting a child, the ventilation system should be set to allow intake of fresh air rather than being set on the recirculate setting.  A link to the CDC guidance on vehicle disinfection is included here:

https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/organizations/disinfecting-transport-vehicles.html
Safety Check and Review

Guidance was previously issued to allow for the safety check of potential relative or fictive kin caregivers to be conducted via videoconferencing platform.  While staff are still encouraged to gather all information via contact by videoconferencing to minimize face-to-face contact, an in-person walkthrough of the home should occur prior to placement.  This guidance is consistent with the guidance provided for foster homes.  For situations where a home is located in another region, it is acceptable for the placing region to gather all necessary information via videoconferencing platform and request that a staff person from the region where the home is located complete the walkthrough.  

Requests for home studies through the Interstate Compact on the Placement of Children (ICPC) should also have an in-person walkthrough prior to placement.  
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